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Subj: MEETING MINUTES FOR BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE UNC NROTC ALUMNI 
ASSOCIATION MEETING OF MARCH 5, 2022 
 

 In accordance with Article III, Section 5 of the Association Bylaws and 
pursuant to a resolution of the Board of Directors in a regular meeting 
on October 30, 2021 the Board of Directors met virtually on March 5, 
2022,assembling at 9:00 AM EDT. 

 

 The meeting was called to order at 9:00 AM EST and the following 
directors were in attendance: 
 
By telephone/video conference 

 Marianne S. Waldrop(87), President 

 William H. Latham (85), Secretary 

 Janet Eberhardt Keech (89), Treasurer 

 Michael P. Argo (81) 

 Donald R. Cuddington (86) 

 Andy Flores (95) 

 William F. Foster, Jr. (80) 

 Frank Linkous (87) 

 Douglas W. Montgomery (86) 

 James M. Provo (80) 

 Robert Allen Rivers (73) 

 Daniel W. Wright, Jr. (86) 
 
Absent/Excused 

 

 James R. Fullwood, Jr. (92) 

 Jeff Kennedy (87) 

 Captain Andy Hertel, USN ex officio 
 
 
12 of 14 duly elected directors being present, pursuant to Article III, 
Section 8 of the Bylaws, a quorum was established for the transaction of 
business.  

 

 Report on UNC NROTC Midshipman Battalion: 
 

o Major Michael Arguello, USMC;  Consortium Executive Office 
 
 Small size of UNC battalion limits what extracurricular 
activities  
 Have made the NavLab more hands on activities. 
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 Have been working with the University to get more NROTC 
scholarship awardees through the admissions process. Last 
yearn19 scholarship awardees did not get admitted to UNC. 
 Kicking up the on-campus recruiting effort. Doug 
Montgomery offers to help train the MIDN in recruiting. He 
has worked for years in this area. 
 The Association can help by funding the printing of 
updated brochures/cards with QR codes. Need about $300. 
 No Armory updates. 
 The Unit appreciates the support of the Association. 
 

 
o MIDN 1/C Sophia Sherman, NROTC MIDN Battalion Commander 

 Morale of MIDN Bn. is high. 
 Smaller BN- currently 23 MIDN. 
 Each MIDN has an assigned areas of responsibility 
 No longer have stadium clean-up because unit is too small.  
However, have substituted working concessions as 
fundraiser. 
 Have gotten back to hands on activities now that Covid 
restrictions have been lifted. 
 Appreciate the Association’s Support. 

 
 
 
 

 President’s Report 
o Upfront Rob Rivers’ report. 

 
o Rob Rivers discussed the status of current efforts to save the 

Naval Armory from demolition.  

 

o Armory is on demolition list as soon as money becomes 
available. Time is of the essence. 

 

o Contacts made with Ray Celest (former Marine Colonel who works 
for Republican NC Congressman Greg Murphy-R).  Celest has been 
very helpful and is interested is saving the armory.  Celest 
believes Congressman Murphy would support the effort. 

 

o Rob also had a telephone conference with two representatives 
with Democrat Congressman David Price’s office.  They were 
supportive of protecting the armory. 
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o Urging a bipartisan approach. 

 

o We Need to move fast because Price is not running for 
reelection. 

 

o Also working on getting a meeting with North Carolina Governor 
Roy Cooper mid-Summer. 

 

o He has also talked with Dr. Thomas Walker.  Walker is a former 
Marine on the staff of University System President David Hans.  
Very interested is saving the Armory and keeping ROTC units on 
campus. 

 

o Plan is to bring all of these folks together this summer to 
convince the University to take the armory off the demolition 
list. 

 

 

 Motion-Revisit Donald Cuddington’s E-mail motion to have the 

consultant retained by the Board to pursue National Historic 

Monument status abandon this effort and instead seek a state 

designation at the reduced cost set forward in his agreement with 

the Association. The motion was properly seconded and unanimously 

approved by the Board. 
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 She will attend awards day and 1/C Midshipman mess night on the 

21st of April 2022. Other Board members are welcome to attend. 
 
 

 Secretary’s Report 

 
 
 

 Treasurer’s Report 
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 Jim will meet with Janet and be prepared to discuss at the next 
meeting. 
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 MOTION—the Scholarship Committee moves that that Option #1 above be 

approved by the Board. Motion is unanimously approved by the Board.  
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Vision Statement 
 
Inspired by its namesake, Captain David P. Dawson Library and Leader 
Development Program advances complex problem solving, facilitates and 
encourages novel solutions to current and future warfighting challenges, 
and supports development of professional Navy and Marine Corps leaders. 
Key elements include: 
 Providing a current and relevant professional library to support 

research and development; 
 Supporting leadership and problem-solving opportunities for the UNC 

NROTC Battalion, and; 
 Sponsoring individual development initiatives for high-performing and 

deserving Naval leaders. 
  
 
 
Potential Activities in Addition to Sustaining the Library 
 
1. Trip to USS North Carolina. The USS North Carolina is a decommissioned 
battleship that has been converted into a museum and is located in 
Wilmington, NC. The 2.5 hour drive is doable with our duty vans and from 
personal experience, this is a great opportunity to learn about the Navy 
during WWII. 
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2. Paintball Lab. This is something that the Marines and Marine Options 
have done in the past and Aaron can attest to its usefulness. 
Unfortunately, it needs a decent amount of funding. I can get in touch 
with the Marine Platoon Commander for more details regarding this. 
  
3. Shooting Range. We have gone to a shooting range for Lab in the past 
and it was one of our most memorable labs. We did this through the Durham 
Rifle and Pistol Range and it took some coordination, but was very much 
worth it.  
  
4. Leadership Conferences. Notre Dame, George Washington, and Michigan 
sponsor leadership conferences every year. The GW one was a blast and gave 
the MIDN a lot of exposure to other units and cool speakers. 
  
5. Trip to Lejeune/Norfolk. Aaron mentioned that at Marquette, you would 
take the MIDN to base to talk to different types of personnel. Lejeune and 
Norfolk are relatively close and trips to either could be done in a day. 
  
6. Field and Drill Meet. This is something that has not been done since my 
freshman year. In past years, UNC, Duke, and NC State would meet up in 
April to compete in physical events, academic events, and drill 
competitions. Funding could be used for refreshments, a venue, t-shirts, 
and equipment rental. 
  
7. A Dawson Workout. This doesn't need funding; however, I would still 
like to pass along a workout (similar in difficulty and sentiment to that 
of a Murph) for the MIDN to complete once a semester. You had mentioned he 
enjoyed making the Battalion run down the hill on Raleigh Rd then back up. 
A proposed workout for this could look like: run down the hill on Raleigh 
Rd, sprint back up, complete 100 pushups, 200 flutter kicks, and 300 
squats as quickly as possible. 
  
8.  Leadership Scholarship.  Provide financial sponsorship to selected 
Midshipman to take advantage of programs external to the UNC NROTC 
program.  Midshipmen will develop and submit proposals for the scholarship 
which will subsequently be reviewed by a selection board.  Criteria for 
selection will include personal performance, potential for return on 
investment, and creativity of submission. 
  
9.  Wargaming Team.  Sponsor a wargaming program to enable teams of 
Midshipmen to compete in wargames against service, Joint, and even 
international teams.  (I’m still researching opportunities for wargaming.  
I’m sure this is something we can do but need to put the pieces together.) 
 
 

 Old Business 
 Covered  

 

 New Business 
 Covered 
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 Next Board Meeting- Virtual. June 4, 2022 at 0900. 
 

 Motion to adjourn approved unanimously at 12:10 PM. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 

   
 

William H. Latham, Secretary 
UNC NROTC Alumni Association 
 


